






























Good evening Mr. Mayor, honourable councillors, ladies and gentleman 

Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to speak. 

My name is Jason Clarke and I have been a resident of Port Colborne for my entire life. I am also an avid 

hunter and I've been hunting waterfowl on Gravelly Bay for 33 years. Additionally, I am t he chairman of 

the Gravelly Bay Duck Hunters Association (GBDHA) and have owned one of the floating duck blinds, 

that are out there, for almost 30 years ... I'm out on that bay almost every Saturday, from October to 

December. 

Hunting on Gravelly Bay has long been a recreational activity for people of Port Colborne and the 

surrounding areas and hunting on the bay was happening decades before many of our complainants 

lived on or near the lake. People who buy in the area need to realize that hunting is a huge part of Port 

Colborne's heritage, and it's unfortunate that we are addressing complaints, after the fact, about the 

sounds associated with a safe and legal pastime. It is not unlike buying a house in the country and then 

complaining about the smell of manure from a nearby farmers field or buying near an active rail line and 

complaining about the train whistles. 

As we are all aware, waterfowl hunting is legally permitted by Federal law and all hunters have taken 

provincially mandated safety training classes that teach us about safe hunting and the safe handling of 

firearms. In addition, those operating boats also have taken their Safe Boating Course. I can proudly say 

that, to my knowledge, there has never been a hunting accident on Gravelly Bay. It goes without 

saying that hunters who break Provincial/Federal laws should be reported to the authorities (Niagara 

Regional Police and/or MNR Conservation Officer Tips Line 1-877-TIPS-MNR). The "safeness" of hunting 

on Gravelly Bay is on par with any of the other recreational hobbies associated with the bay .. .fishing, 

boating, windsurfing, kayaking etc. Recently, an image of a kayaker/hunter interaction has been 

circulated which has fueled the some of the concern over safety. What many people don't realize is that 

the kayaker is expected to steer clear of the hunter and is not permitted to harass the hunter because 

under Section 13 (1) of the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Act, 1997 it clearly states that it is illegal to 

interfere with anyone who is engaged in lawful hunting, trapping or fishing. 

The concern over the level of noise needs to be put into perspective. We are only hunting in the area 

for 3 months of the year. It's not a year-long activity and the noise is intermittent, not sustained. 

Granted, sometimes the noise can be loud/startling to some, but I imagine that, to some, so are our 

city's fantastic fireworks events. The volume and frequency of the noise is also truly dependent on the 

wind direction/speed and weather conditions. On calm bluebird days the sound will carry a long way. 

That being said, those are generally slow days on the bay. There have been countless times over the 

years where we have had a great day on the bay and neither my parents who live on Tennessee Avenue 

or my grandmother on Lakeshore Road have not even realized that we were out due to the preva iling 

southwest winds carrying the sound away. Some of the sounds that our residents hear could be coming 

from hunters using the Wainfleet Wetlands (Clay Pits) and/or from those hunting further to the 

east/west along the lake. As for the noise frightening children ... a comment that was made at last year's 

meeting ... I would like to point out that I work as a vice principal at a school of over 500 students in 

Vineland where the surrounding vineyards use propane fired cannons to keep birds away. They produce 

a sound similar to that of a shotgun report and we hear them constantly going off during the growing 

season. I have yet to have any of my students from K-8 voice any anxiety over the persistent noise. 



The members of the GBDHA follow a strict set of rules and expectations that include blind construction, 

locations, no-shooting zones, safe shooting directions, etc. At one time there was an informational sign 

at the boat ramp that outlined some of these hunting expectations. 

We have always collaborated with the City of Port Colborne. Back in the mid 90's we agreed to delay 

putting out our blinds until the Thanksgiving weekend. We also agreed to not hunt Gravelly Bay until the 

Tuesday after Thanksgiving ... something we still adhere to . This was to accommodate the extended 

boating season and support fisherman, boaters and people using the bay on the fall long weekend. 

That being said, there are many hunters who use Gravelly Bay and who are not members of the GBDHA. 

These people would definitely be aware of all of the federal and provincial regulations surrounding safe 

waterfowl hunting but would not necessarily be informed of the additional shared usage agreements by 

which our group operates. As chairperson I have, on occasion, had conversations to educate the 

hunters about these agreements. We feel that a sign, similar to the one that used to be posted at the 

ramp, with some guidelines/expectations and a map would truly help to educate the public, clear up 

misunderstandings and continue to promote Port Colborne as a welcoming recreat ional destination for 

sportsman. 

Hunters are a proud group of individuals. We respect our right to access this natura l resource, invest 

thousands of dollars as individuals to support it, are extremely passionate about our hunting heritage. 

I welcome the opportunity to continue the conversation with council to help educate the public on 

hunting in Gravelly Bay. 

Thank You 
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The Ontario Federation of Anglers and Hunters (OFAH) is Ontario's largest non-profit, conservation-based 

organization representing 100,000 members, subscribers and supporters, and 740 member clubs. We 

appreciate the opportunity to address the concerns about waterfowl hunting in Gravelly Bay. We also 

appreciate the explicit recognition of the importance of our waterfowl hunting heritage in the Council 

Package. 

Waterfowl hunters play a critical role in the management and conservation of Ontario's natural resources. 

The revenue from the Canadian Wildlife Habitat Conservation Stamp, that every waterfowl hunter must 

purchase, is directed to wetland conservation. This is in addition to the cost of a provincial small game 

licence that funds the Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry's Special Purpose Account, which funds 

almost 70% of fish and wildlife management in the province. Many waterfowl hunters belong to 

conservation organizations that work towards the betterment offish and wildlife habitat and populations. 

The benefits of these wetland improvements go well beyond increased habitat; it also supports water 

filtration, flood control, carbon sequestration, and the control of invasive species. As mentioned in the 

Council Package, there are also many indirect economic benefits that waterfowl hunters bring to the areas 

they are hunting including lodging, food, supplies, and general tourism. 

Many of the complaints that are being presented to council seem to be regarding safety. Onta rio 

waterfowl hunters must complete both the Ontario Hunter Education Program and the Canadian Firearms 

Safety Course. These total a minimum of 20 hours learning about wildlife management, hunting laws and 

regulations, hunter responsibilities, species identification and biology, firearms safety such as safe 

handling, carrying, and firing practices, and responsible hunting/shooting. Regulated hunting is proven to 

be a safe activity, with per capita injury rates that are far lower than many recreational sports that we 

enjoy such as golf and hockey. 

It is highly unlikely that any steel shotgun pellets would travel across the existing 600 foot buffer, so safety 

is not a realistic concern. Therefore, the addition of 150 feet would be strictly administrative. An additional 

150 feet would also have a negligible effect on noise. While 163 people who responded to the survey were 

concerned about hunting in Gravelly Bay, only 39 people have ever reported a safety concern to the 

authorities, and to our knowledge there have been no actual documented safety issues. This suggests that 
this is likely more of a perception issue rather than an actual safety issue. 

Regardless of the above, any instance of unsafe hunting should be immediately reported to the 

appropriate authorities, in this case the MNRF or relevant police services. In our opinion, a by-law 

enforcement officer is not the appropriate person to be enforcing these laws. 

To our knowledge, Port Col borne has no jurisdiction to regulate waterfowl hunting in the Bay -any change 

to the zone boundaries would require permission from the St. Lawrence Seaway Management 

Corporation on behalf of Transport Canada. In fact, we question how the existing No Hunting Zone has 

been established in the first place, given that ownership of the bed of a waterbody generally does not 

confer the right to prohibit or regulate activities on the surface. We would be interested to see any 

documentation that confirms Transport Canada's ability to restrict hunting in this way. We also note in 

the Council Package that City staff discussed their concerns with the Department of Fisheries and Oceans, 

which is not responsible for waterfowl hunting or migratory bird management . This responsibi lity falls on 

the Canadian Wildlife Service and the Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry. 



There are many places where waterfowl hunting coexists with other multi-use activities and landowners 

safely, Gravelly Bay should not be an exception. OFAH, along w ith other conservation partners like Delta 

Waterfowl, would like to maintain and enhance hunting opportunities for their economic, social, and 

environmental benefits. 

Thank you for considering these comments. 


